Carver Public Schools

School Committee Meeting

Monday, September 9, 2013
Minutes

Committee Members Present:
Gina Hanlon-Cavicchi

 Lance Kennedy

James O’Brien

Barry Struski

Absent: Paula Kibbe

Administrative Leadership Team:
Elizabeth Sorrell, Superintendent of Schools

Patrick Meagher, Asst. Superintendent of Schools

Meredith Cargill, Director of Curriculum, Instruction & Technology

7:00 P.M.    Lance Kennedy opened the School Committee meeting with the Pledge of Allegiance.
I. Comments from the General Public: Bob Belbin, 26 Gate Street asked the Committee about the Building Study Committee and information that was requested. Mr. Belbin said the fire and police station need to be built soon and hoped the School Committee would support that effort.   
Fire Chief Craig Weston arrived at the end of the meeting and asked to address the committee.  He wanted to assure the Committee that the Fire Department will take the “high road” during all the building study meetings and discussions and his department supports the Elementary Building Project. 

II. Comments from the EAPC:  Donna Ramsey, EAPC President, stated how impressed she was with the new teachers who came to be introduced to the Committee.  She com-mented on the Evaluation Training she recently attended with the Curriculum Leadership Team and noted Carver should be very proud of how proactive the district is being on a very complicated new process of evaluation.
III.  Introduction of New Teachers:  Scott Knief, MHS Principal, spoke about the hiring procedures for the faculty positions that were filled this year.  Some positions had over several hundred applicants.   Ruby Maestas, CES Principal, also commented that existing teachers were very much a part of the process to get everyone on board.  The following new teachers are:  Middle High School: Joseph Bianco, Social Studies; Travis DiJoseph, Social Studies; Morgan Dwyer, English; KeAndra Markram, English, Stacy Nolan, Biology, 
Christian Paris, Technology, Lauren Pietrasik, Math; Petra Sheeley, Science and Melissa Strelke, English.  Elementary School:  Kristin Andrade, Speech/Language Pathologist; Lisa Cassani, Special Education; Matthew Cartmill, Special Education; Matthew Cavanaugh, Music; Nancy Connolly, Nurse; Thomas Elder, Phys. Ed; Bethany Frazier, Grade 5; Amanda Haynes, Adjustment Counselor; Anna Lane, Grade 2; Liz Norcliffe, Speech/Language Pathologist; Kaitlin Owen, Grade 2; Christine Reilly, Vision Specialist; and Jennifer Thayer, Occupational Therapist.
IV. Approval of Minutes: Motion by Barry Struski to approve regular and executive session minutes of August 12, 2013. Motion second by James O’Brien. No discussion. One abstention, Gina Hanlon-Cavicchi.  Approved.
V.
Communications:   MSBA Letter:  A recent letter stated the Senior Study Evaluation group would be coming to visit the elementary school.  The Superintendent received a call today from MSBA informing us they would come to visit on September 11, 2013 and they would not need to conduct a senior study.  
VI    Reports from the Superintendent:
Standard I – A.  District Improvement Plan 2014:  The DIP was shared with the Committee.  The Superintendent explained that starting usually in the spring, the school councils meet to build the school improvement plan, then the administrative team meets to meld together goals and compliances to complete the district improvement plan which is the district’s roadmap for the school year. Administrators and faculty use the DIP to create and accomplish their smart goals. The DIP is linked to the administrative standards and indicators of the new educator evaluation systems (NEES). The Chair asked if the committee had any questions on the DIP.  Barry Struski asked for a clarification of the Common Core. In Massachusetts,  the DESE adopted the frameworks of 2011. Our standards are among the highest in the nation.   The PARCC has been selected by Mass to be the test assessment of the Common Core for learning results.  Carver has been selected as a pilot district and  PARCC will replace MCAS (except for probably Science).  The Committee will receive reports throughout the school year on the work on the goals.
Standard II – A.   Personnel Updates – 
New Hires:  Nancy Connolly, CES Nurse; Special Ed Paraprofessionals:  

Kim-Lan Augustine, Kelly Ann Blake, Muriel Burns, Jessica Schriefer, and

Jacqueline Thibeault.  Kindergarten Para:  Christine Thomas.  Title I Literacy Paras:  Sarah Crump and Jennifer Reardon.  Title I Math Para:  Laura Schindler

Resignation:  Holly Kisbach, Kindergarten Paraprofessional and Heather Ferreira, Food Service Worker.


Standard II – Management and Operations

A. Update on MHS Septic System – Patrick Meagher.  Letters from Board of Health to the School Department and to JC Engineering were shared regarding the waste water treatment plant.  The plant has not been permitted for over the past 10 years.  Choices are to build a new plant or Title V system similar to Elementary School.  Title IV system will be one fourth of the cost.  JC Engineering came up with data that supports a Title V System.  A variance request waiver has been granted.  Mr. Meagher will be at Board of Health meeting on 9/10/13 to have further discussion on this issue.  A decision on this situation needs to be discussed by the Committee taking into account future school and/or other needs and expansion of the site. 
B.   Building Study Committee: Dan Ryan, Chair of Committee, addressed the School Committee regarding the need to build a police and fire station in town as well as the Elementary School Building.  The Selectmen and School Committee will meet on Tuesday, Sept. 10th regarding this topic.  Mr. Ryan said he has been asked if the fire and school project could be parallel projects and the answer is yes.  The Town Building Study Committee will recommend that the Town pursue both projects.  Mr. Ryan asked for the school committee’s support moving forward with the fire station project.  Lance Kennedy said the challenge for the school is working with our funding source of the MSBA and we want to make sure the School Committee would not jeopardize their position with MSBA.  The Superintendent said she could not predict what MSBA would say about parallel projects but they want to make sure we have town support to start the project.   The role of school committee is to advocate for the school building project. Facilities Update – Patrick Meagher updated the committee on the following: new stage curtain at MHS auditorium will be installed this week.  The door security on exteriors are completed.  Electronic door and audio system is functional and swipe cards are being finished at all campuses.  
Standard III - Family and Community Goal

A. Recreation Committee Report: Kim Clark, Chair, attended and reported there is now a full committee with the recent appointment of two new members. Committee is trying to develop new fields; Savery Meadows and Church Street are being explored.  Lifeguard program was at risk at the two town ponds: Sampson and Johns at risk due to a lack of applicants but eventually three positions were filled for the summer. Committee is investigating the possibility of hosting a Red Cross certification program locally to train for these positions.  Committee has passes for Museum of Science, King Richards Faire and Edaville Railroad for public use – pick up at Public Library.  James O’Brien asked about the maintenance of the fields.  Mrs. Clark said it is a combined effort of DPW and Buildings and Ground as well parent volunteers. 
Standard IV – Professional Culture

A. District Accountability Status – Meredith Cargill spoke about district accountability and the adequate yearly progress waiver.  Current MCAS scores (2013) are ready but are in embargo status.  The preliminary report shows we are a Level II district which shows we have made some growth.  At the October school committee meeting, specific details will be provided.  
B.  Wellness Policy – Michael Schultz, Director of Comprehensive Health, acknowledged the efforts of the Wellness Committee including Lorraine Rogers, Dr. Hanlon-Cavicchi, Meredith Cargill, John Rota and Kath Farrar for reviewing and revising the Wellness Policy.  Key changes to this plan were the elimination of drinks during school day, and insertion of Healthy Students and Healthy Schools regulations.  Committee set goals and meetings to stay in compliance including fitness tracking, purchase of life skills for MS (drug and alcohol); open forum nights for health choices; possibility of wellness newsletter and making connection with SADD program.
Gina Marie Hanlon-Cavicchi made a motion to waive second reading of the Wellness Policy and accept as revised.  Motion second by Barry Struski.  The motion was approved unanimously.  
VII
Recommendations from the Superintendent:  
A.  Field Trip:  10/18/13, Six Flags, Agawam, MA – gr. 7


B.  Field Trip:  6/7/14, Six Flags, Agawam, MA – gr. 8
Gina Marie Hanlon-Cavicchi made a motion to approve the request for both Six Flag Field trips.  Barry Struski second the motion.  Approved unanimously.
VIII
Reports from School Committee: 
James O’Brien spoke about the Common Core and that it is a standard not a ceiling.  It is how districts enact what they are mandated to do.  He applauded the citizen who wrote to the Committee to express his opinion.  Lance Kennedy encouraged the community to share their concerns and thoughts with the Committee including attending the monthly meeting during the Open Public segment.  
James O’Brien made a motion to adjourn, Barry Struski second the motion.  All in favor.
Meeting adjourned at 8:45 p.m. 
Respectfully submitted:  Annmarie G. Metrano, Recording Secretary
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